
Northwest Tennessee Workforce Board and Consortium of Local Elected Officials for 
Northwest TN Workforce Development Area 

Northwest TN Development District – 124 Weldon Drive, Martin, TN  
Conference Call 1-877-216-1555 # 845157 

Tuesday, May 21, 2019  
 

Members Present (12): Jon Dougherty, Sandra Woods, David Parrish, Kristie Bennett, John Penn Ridgeway, Brad Hurley, 
John Killen, John Bucy, Landy Fuqua, Jimmy Williamson, Stewart Stanfill, Rita Alexander 
Members via Conference Call: Charlie Moore 
CLEO Members Present: (Note: CLEOs attending statewide meeting in East TN) 
Committee Members Present: Sherry Fowler, Mark Chandler, Tim Climer, Justin Crice, Ronnie Gunnels, Karen Bowyer, 
Janna Hellums 
Staff Members Present: Lana Burchfiel, Laura Speer, Jennifer Bane, Margaret Prater, LeAnn Lundberg, Gina Johnson 
Others Present:  Connie Stewart (Title I Provider), Erica Nance (One-Stop Operator) 
 
Partner Presentation- TN Small Business Development:   Landy Fuqua, Director UT Martin Regional Entrepreneurship & 
Economic Development (REED) Center, Tennessee Small Business Development Center, gave a short presentation on the 
services of the REED Center. 
 
Welcome: Jimmy Williamson, Chair, NWTNWB, welcomed all members and guests to the Quarterly Meeting of the 
Northwest TN Workforce Board. 
     
Business Meeting: Jimmy Williamson called the business meeting to order, acknowledged that a quorum was present, 
and reminded members to abstain from discussion and voting in the event of a conflict of interest. 
     
Approval of Minutes of February 26, 2019 Meeting:  

o MOTION: A motion to approve the February 26, 2019 Board Meeting Minutes as presented was made by   
Brad Hurley and seconded by Jon Dougherty.  All were in favor and the Motion carried. 

 
Meeting Reports: 
Executive Committee: In Ted Piazza’s absence, Jimmy Williamson presented the report.  The Executive Committee met 
on March 8th with 6 members plus staff participating.  Changes to the Work-Based Training policy were approved to 
allow us to fund Work Experience for Adults and Dislocated Workers participating in pre-apprenticeship programs, in 
addition to Youth.  This will allow students who may be eligible as Adults rather than Youth to receive pay for the two-
week pre-apprenticeship program with Amteck in July.  Revisions to the local and regional plans as requested by the TN 
Department of Labor and Workforce Development were also approved and submitted to the state by the deadline.   

Jimmy also reported that the Executive Committee met on May 1st.  The meeting was attended by 5 members, in 
addition to staff.  The committee heard updates and reviewed performance and fiscal information.  Estimated 
performance results for the 3rd quarter of the program year, included with the handouts, showed that all measures 
were being met. Final numbers from the State are expected to be received soon.  The financial status report as of March 
31, showed the minimum participant cost rate was 46%, exceeding the required 40% minimum.  Out-of-School Youth 
expenditures exceed the required 75% at almost 99%, and Work Experience expenditures exceeded the required 20% at 
over 41%.  The committee also reviewed approved the two Adult Education proposals for compliance with the local 
plan. Updates were also provided on the Ernst & Young site visit, which will result in a local and statewide reports by 
June 30th.  

Outreach and Opportunities Committee: Brad Hurley presented the Outreach and Opportunity Committee report, which 
met on April 29th with 5 members plus staff and contractors participating.  The committee reviewed two new programs 
at Dyersburg State for addition to the Eligible Training Provider List, the Certified Nursing Assistant (CNA) and Pharmacy 
Technician programs.  Occupations related to both programs do show growth, but it is limited.  The CNA program is 
incorporated into the Allied Health Associate degree program and students will receive 6 credit hours toward Allied 
Health if they choose to continue their education.  Since the CNA program was scheduled to start May 13th, the 
committee’s recommendation to approve was reviewed and approved by the Executive Committee on May 1st and the 
program was added to the list.  The committee now recommends approval of the Pharmacy Technician program. 



o MOTION: A motion to approve the addition of DSCC’s Pharmacy Technician Program to our Eligible Training 
Provider List was made by Brad Hurley and seconded by Sandra Woods.  All were in favor and the Motion 
carried. Dr. Karen Bowyer, Committee Member in attendance, abstained from discussion. (Note: Committee 
members do not vote). 

 
The committee also reviewed TCAT McKenzie’s Major Appliance Repair, which is due for renewal for the Eligible Training 
Provider List.  There have been no issues with the program and the labor market information continues to show positive 
growth.  The Committee recommends continued approval of the program. 

o MOTION: A motion to renew TCAT McKenzie’s Major Appliance Repair Program was made by Brad Hurley and 
seconded by John Bucy.  All were in favor and the Motion carried.  John Penn Ridgeway abstained from voting 
and discussion due to potential conflict of interest. 
 

The committee also reviewed changes to the Work Experience policy. The CSP staff continue to focus on promoting 
Youth Work Experience in order to meet the required 20% Youth Work Experience expenditure rate, but often times 
they are finding that many potential participants cannot qualify as youth due to lack of barriers.  This leaves staff unable 
to serve the applicant through work experience, and the worksite employer without an intern.  The law does allow for 
Adults and Dislocated Workers to participate in work experience so staff recommend amending the work experience 
policy to allow participants between the ages of 18 and 24 to participate in work experience through the Adult or 
Dislocated Worker program.  The committee recommends changing the policy so that participants between the ages of 
18 and 24 may participate in work experience through the Adult and Dislocated Worker programs.  

o MOTION: A motion to change the Work Experience Policy to include individuals age 18 to 24 who qualify as an 
Adult or Dislocated Worker to participate was made by Brad Hurley and seconded by John Penn Ridgeway.  
All were in favor and the Motion carried.  

 
Brad also gave a brief update of the Re-Entry Advanced Manufacturing Program (RAMP) and the Registered Electrical 
Apprenticeship Preparation (REAP) program, which hosted its Shock and Awe Day on April 20th for 18 interested 
students from three different schools.  Only 1 student elected that day to no longer participate but the other 17 
expressed interest and were offered acceptance into the two-week class being held in July.  Jennifer Bane reported that 
since the event, there are 12 potential REAP participants for the July class. 
 
American Job Center Committee: The American Job Center (AJC) Committee met on April 29th with 7 members along 
with staff and contractors participating.  Erica Nance, One-Stop Operator shared very detailed reports including the 
Employer Services Report, Target Populations report, and VOS Greeter reports showing traffic counts across all offices 
through December.  There have been nearly 23,000 visits to the American Job Centers since July 1st with nearly 32,000 
services provided.  Individual visits continue to be slightly down overall, and Erica is working on outreach efforts to 
target populations.  Over 93% of survey respondents reported they would absolutely hire the person who assisted them, 
and over 89% ranked their visit as outstanding.  Over 600 services were provided to 79 employers during the month of 
March, and those completing the Employer Survey rated the service and their satisfaction as excellent.  The Career 
Services Report indicated 8 new On-the-Job Training participants were enrolled in March along with 3 classroom training 
enrollment.  Staff continue to focus on promoting Youth Work Experience, particularly for graduating seniors, and had 
four Youth being placed in worksites in March.  The Business Services report indicated we have had 99 enrolled in On-
the-Job Training.  Of those, 33 are still in training, 59 have completed training, and only 7 did not complete, giving us an 
89% completion rate.  We have spent close to $140,000 on Incumbent Worker Training grants and continue to receive 
new applications. 

The committee also discussed changes to the Supportive Services policy in order to expand the supportive service 
offerings to include all allowable services referenced in the legislation, such as assistance with childcare, housing, auto 
repairs, and medical services.  Services will be limited to $1,500, with exceptions being made for transportation stipends 
and required training related expenses such as books, supplies, and fees.  Participants not utilizing Individual Training 
Account funds may also use available funds for supportive services in excess of the $1,500 limit.  Input from a Facebook 
poll, AJC staff, training providers, and the Southwest area was taken into consideration when developing the proposed 
changes.  The Committee recommends approval of the Supportive Services Policy changes as outlined in red on the 
handout provided, with one addition as requested by staff: that a clause be added allowing the Executive Director to 
limit one or more of the support services listed to priority populations in the event that funds are limited.  



o MOTION: A motion to approve the Supportive Service Policy changes as outlined in the attachment and with 
the addition of clause allowing the Executive Director to limit one or more of the support services listed to 
priority populations in the event that funds are limited was made by Rita Alexander and seconded by Sandra 
Woods.  All were in favor and the Motion carried. 

  
State Workforce Board Updates: Jennifer Bane provided updates on information presented at the State Workforce 
Board meeting on May 10th, and at the Executive Directors meeting the day before, including TN Department of Labor 
and Workforce Development staff changes and plans for adding Unemployment Insurance (UI) staff back into the AJC.  
The goal is to have one staff person in every Comprehensive center THIS year, and in all affiliates within two years, most 
likely part-time.  These positions will be staffed through unfilled or vacated positions.  The lack of having a UI person in 
the centers is hurting the reputation of the AJCs because of their inability to serve participants in-house, and UI 
continues to be the number one reason for center visits each quarter.  Updates were also given on the State’s 
Comptroller visit and potential issues surrounding eligibility and case notes documenting how people are being made 
eligible, when exits are extended, reporting issues, and food purchases.  We have been asked to schedule meetings 
around not providing food if possible, but we also have unrestricted funds that can be used for purchasing food.  The 
state staff is also working with Senator Lamar Alexander.  Staff created a brochure to promote TN WIOA at the Federal 
level and working to update how formula funds are allocated across the county.  Our REAP and RAMP programs were 
both featured in the brochure.   

It was also announced that there will not being any Consolidated Business Grant (CBG) funding next year, which was 
$555,555 of our budget this year and funded all Incumbent Worker (IWT) and Adult and Dislocated Worker On-the-Job 
Training (OJT) grants.  The state lost $4.5 million in allocations, but ours is only down less than $8,000.  In addition to the 
loss of CBG funds, we will no longer have transitional funding which was over $762,000 of our budget this year, helping 
to make up for the loss in formula funds due to the realignment.  Altogether our funds next year will be down around 
$1.3 million leaving with us about a $2.1 million budget for the upcoming year.  Our current operations costs alone are 
that much.  Additionally, the Minimum Participant Cost Rate (MCPR) has been 40% but is expected to go to 50% as a 
region July 1st, which means each local area will have to meet 50% as well.  IWT will no longer go toward participant cost 
since the state staff consider this as a service to employers, not participants.  Infrastructure costs are already a relatively 
small portion of the budget, but we are still working to reduce them by moving the Benton, Crockett, Lake, and Weakley 
AJCs, as well as the administrative office.  We are still looking at exactly how much carry over funding we will have, but 
once we know what we have, we plan to ask the state to make up the difference of what we lost.  State staff have also 
set a goal for TN to become the number one state in the nation for workforce development.  They are first looking at 
becoming the number one in the Southeast region by increasing enrollments.  The increase in enrollments is on top of 
our typical enrollments and was divided among the local areas by their share of the formula allocations.  Our soft targets 
for enrollment goals would be 172 more youth, a 19% increase, 198 Adults (45% increase), and 52 Dislocated Workers 
(74% increase).  Overall this would be a 31% increase, but the percentage will be higher when Lauderdale and Tipton 
participants are removed from the prior year numbers being used as a baseline.  We are already serving a higher 
percentage than our share of the allocations (about 5%).  A working group is being formed and Jennifer plans to 
participate and propose that our goals be based on 5% of the total goal rather than the new enrollment goal to account 
for the fact that we are already serving more than 5%.  Goals will be finalized in August but we will be factoring them 
into our request for additional funds.     

John Penn Ridgeway inquired about current staffing levels.  Jennifer stated that there are 10 full-time (FT) and one part-
time (PT) staff person at the board, 12 FT and 11 PT positions at the Career Service Provider level, including two 
vacancies, and 7 FT at the One-Stop Operator level for a total of 41 staff.  The group also discussed how the cuts will 
affect jail programs (RAMP).  We have received a lot of positive feedback for this program and it serves one of our target 
populations, so we plan to stress the need for it in our funding request, along with the fact that we are an entirely rural 
area with 1 distressed and 5 at-risk counties.  When the Commissioner was here for the town hall meeting, a weighted 
formula was suggested since we have many of the same costs as areas receiving larger allocations.  We have been 
encouraged in the past to request additional funds if needed and we have also always received funds specifically for 
IWT.  We have not had to fund them out of formula funds, with a few exceptions when additional funds were needed.  
It’s a much tougher choice now to offer IWT if it has to come out of the operating budget instead of the participant 
budget.  Brad Hurley inquired about the status of OJTs as of July 1st.  Jennifer said we will have to ask for more money to 
maintain what we have right now, but CBG funds don’t end until September 30th.  The State has indicated they don’t 



want us to cut services, but the only way to do that is to match funding with the increase in the participant 
requirements.  We have been telling the employers that training must be completed by July 31st and that more funding 
may be available October 1st.  We will be asking for additional funds to be effective July 1st since we have already 
obligated almost all of our CBG funds.  Mark Chandler said they never had IWT in the Southwest region and are facing a 
similar situation of having highly promoted something that we may have to turn around and say we can’t fund.   We are 
looking at having some of the centers just being part-time staffed, but have to be able to serve more people.  Margaret 
suggested that when we are experiencing cuts is not the time to increase enrollments.  Kristie Bennett said that she is 
lobbying for more funds as we need them.  

Also at the State Board meeting they had the three local areas that did not present last time present their local plans.  
The Executive Committee met prior to the meeting to review local and regional plan revisions of those who presented at 
the February meeting.  We understand that ours has been approved but we haven’t received official notice yet.  Kristie 
stated that the board will be getting something soon to show our local and regional plans have been approved.  Jennifer 
also reviewed performance and fiscal reports that were presented at the meeting.  There are separate breakdowns for 
each area for July 1st to September 30th 2018 and then October 1, 2018 to March 31, 2019 due to the realignment.  
Jennifer reviewed each of the reports and covered the results for our area.  Of the nine areas on the report, we were 
showing having met all but the 80% obligation rate for the first quarter and all nine areas since October 1st.  There were 
two inaccurate reports.  One of the inaccuracies was missing a new field on one of the reports that is uploaded to the 
reporting system.  The other was due to the state staff asking that the original closeout attachment be deleted for a 
grant needing its closeout revised.  We did not have any untimely submissions.  The reports show we are reconciled 
between the reporting system, Grants4TN, and Jobs4TN, even though there is still a variance.  We reconcile monthly to 
ensure our systems match and have asked for some technical assistance training on this to ensure the reports we run 
match the reports being run by the state staff in order to understand the variance.  They did waive the 80% obligation 
requirement for this year so there won’t be any funds recaptured and redistributed to the areas that have obligated 
their funds.  Since October 1st we’ve had 13 active contracts and submitted 66 reports.  The handouts also included the 
2nd quarter performance results that were reviewed at the prior local board meeting.  We are meeting all areas. 

Jennifer also reviewed the updated Remedies and Sanctions policy.  The original policy contained an extensive list of 
requirements and the point penalties for failing to comply which were equated to a certain category of risk.  The policy 
was revised to include only four categories of infractions based on risk.  Category 1 is considered low risk and includes 
untimely and inaccurate reporting, 2 is moderate risk, 3 is high risk, and 4 is for recurrent infractions and / or intentional 
acts resulting in improper use of funds leading to waste, fraud, or abuse.  Without the extensive list, we only have a few 
examples of the infractions for each category.  The severity of the remedies and sanctions increases as the category 
increases with category 4 infractions potentially resulting in suspension or debarment of the pass-through entity, 
decertification of the local board, and / or other legally available remedies.      

Board Updates: Jennifer Bane provided the following updates: 
• Regional Healthcare Job Fair – 5/23/19, AJC Huntingdon: CANCELLED due to lack of employer enrollment. 
• Town Hall Meetings: one in Lauderdale, and one in Lake (standing room only).  There was a lot of audience 

participation at each event.  Lake County High School brought their juniors.  The Commissioner acknowledged our 
concerns including eligibility barriers for serving In-School Youth and offering the National Career Readiness 
Certificate, but we may not have money to fund it even if the policy is changed.  The Commissioner also stopped by 
the Dyer and Lake County American Job Centers on the day of the meeting.  

• Lake County Jail Welding Initiative—the state staff reached out about a potential grant opportunity, which 
unfortunately didn’t work out, but we are continuing to look into adding a RAMP / Welding program at the Lake 
County jail.  We are currently trying to find a spot for welding classes.  If the program is over 600 hours, students 
could potentially qualify for Pell, reducing our costs.  We are also considering virtual welders to put in the jail.  Once 
they are out of jail, then they could do the actual welding classes.  

• Gibson County Training Center—efforts are underway to establish a training center with multiple training 
institutions in one place.  Margaret Prater reported they are gauging the interest and putting together a plan of all 
the stakeholders.  Tyson is a strong proponent since they will be opening a large facility in Humboldt. 

  
Other Business: Future meeting dates are August 27, 2019 in Trenton and November 19, 2019 in Martin.  
 
Respectfully submitted, Lana Burchfiel, Public Information Specialist 




































































































